Roads to Tomorrow: Envisioning the Role of Intelligent Highways for Autonomous Vehicle Innovation

Jherrod Thomas

Certified Functional Safety Expert, Tomco Service Group LLC Jherrod.Thomas@tomcousa.com The Lion of Functional SafetyTM

Abstract—This study examines the integration of intelligent highways to facilitate autonomous vehicle (AV) operations. Utilizing a multi-disciplinary approach encompassing technological assessment, infrastructural analysis, and regulatory considerations, this research explores how advanced road systems can significantly enhance the efficacy and safety of AVs. The study identifies the critical infrastructural and technological enhancements required, such as advanced Vehicle-to-Infrastructure (V2I) communication systems and embedded roadway sensors through empirical data and theoretical modeling. The findings suggest that intelligent highways are imperative to overcome current limitations in AV technology, primarily through improved data communication and safety mechanisms. These enhancements can decrease traffic congestion, minimize accident rates, and facilitate a more integrated vehicular network. The conclusions drawn underline the necessity for substantial investments in smart road systems and a cooperative regulatory framework to support the widespread adoption of AV technology.

Index Terms—ISO 26262, Autonomous Vehicles, Intelligent Highways, Vehicle-to-Infrastructure (V2I), Road Safety, Traffic Management, Technological Integration, Highway Automation, Smart Infrastructure, Technological Adaptation

I. INTRODUCTION

THE emergence of autonomous vehicle technology marks a significant transformation in transportation, signaling major improvements in both mobility and safety. Positioned at the forefront of this revolution, intelligent highways are recognized as fundamental to fostering this new phase of vehicle autonomy. This article explores the complex relationship between autonomous vehicles and the advanced roadway systems that support them. It details the essential technological, infrastructural, and regulatory frameworks needed for their effective integration. By examining the interaction between cutting-edge vehicle technologies and smart infrastructure, we highlight the routes that will pave the way to a more interconnected and automated future.

A. Background

The progression of autonomous vehicles (AVs) has been substantial, transitioning from theoretical concepts to functional prototypes. Nevertheless, numerous hurdles remain to be surmounted. Developing adequate infrastructure is crucial for

Manuscript received November 25, 2024; revised November 30, 2024.

addressing these challenges and ensuring smooth integration into existing transportation systems.

Evolution of Autonomous Vehicles The development of autonomous vehicles has shifted from elementary driverassistance features to advanced, fully autonomous systems. Initial models were equipped with rudimentary sensors that enabled functionalities such as adaptive cruise control and lanekeeping assistance. However, these vehicles have achieved greater autonomy with the integration of advanced artificial intelligence (AI), sensor fusion, and machine learning. This advancement aims to diminish human errors, enhance road safety, and introduce cutting-edge mobility solutions [1].

Current Limitations Without Supporting Infrastructure Despite these technological advancements, AVs continue to encounter several obstacles in the absence of adequate supporting infrastructure:

- Connectivity and Communication: Autonomous vehicles depend on continuous real-time data from their environment for safe and efficient operation. The lack of comprehensive Vehicle-to-Infrastructure (V2I) communication systems restricts their ability to respond to changing conditions [2].
- Sensor Dependency: AVs rely on integral sensors such as LiDAR and cameras for navigation and critical decisionmaking. These sensors, however, are limited by range and can be impaired by adverse weather conditions. Thus, external infrastructure enhances their functionality [3].
- Energy and Charging Infrastructure: A well-distributed charging network is essential for autonomous electric vehicles. Current challenges include suboptimal station placement and slow charging rates, which affect their practicality and accessibility [4].
- 4) Roadway Adaptations: Autonomous vehicles operate more efficiently with specialized road markings, signage, and adaptive traffic management systems. In their absence, both navigation and safety are significantly affected [5].
- Economic and Regulatory Challenges: Economic burdens and regulatory uncertainties related to upgrading infrastructure also hinder the widespread adoption of AV technologies [6].

The development trajectory of autonomous vehicles under-

scores their potential to transform transportation. However, the lack of comprehensive and integrated supporting infrastructure remains a critical constraint. Investment in intelligent transportation systems, enhanced V2I communication networks, and efficient energy solutions are imperative to address these challenges and unlock the full potential of autonomous vehicle technology.

B. Rationale

The Imperative for Intelligent Highways in the Effective Deployment of Autonomous Vehicles The successful deployment of autonomous vehicles (AVs) hinges not solely on vehicular technological enhancements but also on establishing intelligent highway systems. These systems are critical in surmounting AVs' various technical, operational, and safety challenges.

1) Facilitating Communication and Coordination: Intelligent highways are pivotal for enabling robust Vehicle-to-Infrastructure (V2I) and Vehicle-to-Vehicle (V2V) communications, essential for effective traffic management and reducing collision risks. These infrastructures allow AVs to communicate with traffic control systems, roadway sensors, and other vehicles, furnishing them with the essential real-time data required for optimized navigation and informed decisionmaking processes [7].

2) Enhancing Safety and Traffic Management: Intelligent highways contribute to safety enhancements and traffic efficiency by incorporating sophisticated sensory technologies into the road infrastructure. Systems such as automated lanes designated for AV use not only augment safety but also alleviate traffic congestion, thereby improving overall traffic flow [8].

3) Facilitating Cooperative Driving Techniques: Intelligent highways facilitate the synchronization of driving strategies, supporting cooperative behaviors like platooning and synchronized lane shifting. These functionalities are vital for effectively integrating AVs into diverse traffic conditions [9].

4) Sustainable Energy and Resource Utilization: Adopting energy-harvesting technologies within intelligent highways is instrumental in sustainably powering AV infrastructure. This integration is crucial for the expansive implementation of AVs, helping to minimize operational expenditures and lessen environmental impacts [10].

5) Augmenting Sensor Functionality and Connectivity: Intelligent highways enhance the capabilities of AVs' onboard sensors by providing additional external data, which bolsters situational awareness. This augmentation is crucial in overcoming poor visibility and sensor blind spots, ensuring dependable AV operation across various environmental conditions [11].

Intelligent highways are essential for unlocking autonomous vehicles' full capabilities. By bolstering communication, enhancing safety, facilitating coordination, managing resources efficiently, and supporting sensor functions, these infrastructures are indispensable to developing a robust and sustainable autonomous vehicle ecosystem.

C. Objective

The paper endeavors to meticulously dissect the critical elements necessary for the efficacious incorporation of intelligent highways, which facilitate autonomous vehicle (AV) integration.

1) Exploring Infrastructure Needs : The primary goal is to delineate the infrastructure prerequisites essential for accommodating AVs. Key aspects include:

- Advanced Road Features: Intelligent highways should have embedded sensors, adaptive signaling, and vehicleto-infrastructure (V2I) communication systems to ensure fluid AV operations [12].
- Sustainable Energy Solutions: Adopting renewable energy and energy-recapturing technologies, like piezoelectric materials in roadways, is crucial for the sustainable development of AV infrastructure [10].
- AV-Specific Lanes: Designating lanes exclusively for AVs can enhance traffic efficiency, reduce transit times, and bolster safety measures [8].

2) *Establishing Standardization Protocols:* Achieving uniformity and scalability necessitates stringent standardization:

- Communication Standards: Consistent protocols for V2I and Vehicle-to-Vehicle (V2V) communications are vital to facilitate effective coordination and avert system breakdowns [7].
- Sensor Uniformity: Standardized integration of roadway and vehicular sensors is expected to refine data precision and diminish costs [13].
- International Cooperation: Worldwide standardization efforts are required to ensure AVs operate seamlessly across geographical and regulatory environments [14].

3) Promoting Safety Measures : Addressing safety concerns involves:

- Collision Mitigation: Integrating intelligent highways with AV systems enhances the capability for real-time hazard recognition, thus reducing incidents attributable to human errors [9].
- System Redundancies: Implementing fail-safe mechanisms, such as multiple communication pathways, is crucial for mitigating risks associated with system failures or security breaches [7].
- Support for Driver Assistance: As autonomous technologies evolve, intelligent highways can augment existing Advanced Driver Assistance Systems (ADAS), providing safer environments during the transition to fully autonomous traffic [15].

4) Tackling Economic and Regulatory Impediments : The financial and regulatory aspects are vital for comprehensive implementation:

- Economic Evaluation: Their long-term advantages should justify the financial outlay on intelligent highways, such as reduced congestion and lower accident frequencies [10].
- Legislative Support: Developing supportive regulatory frameworks, including AV-specific measures like designated lanes or fiscal incentives, can foster broader adoption [12].

• Government and Industry Alliances: Forging partnerships between public authorities and private entities is essential for financing expansive infrastructural projects [16].

5) *Projecting Future Trends* : The document anticipates significant transformations due to intelligent highways:

- Evolving Traffic Dynamics: An incremental transition from manually operated vehicles to a fully automated fleet is expected, necessitating adaptable infrastructures [12].
- AI and IoT Integration: The convergence of Artificial Intelligence and the Internet of Things is set to revolutionize roadway systems, transforming them into dynamic networks that optimize traffic management and reduce environmental impacts [10].
- Worldwide Implementation: Addressing standardization and regulatory challenges will enable intelligent highways to exemplify global smart infrastructure practices [14].

These objectives are fundamental for propelling intelligent highways as a cornerstone for integrating autonomous vehicles. This analysis establishes a solid foundation for revolutionizing contemporary transport systems by examining infrastructure necessities, setting standardization frameworks, enhancing safety protocols, addressing economic and regulatory challenges, and forecasting future developments.

Following this introduction, the subsequent paper is structured as follows: Section II details the technological foundations necessary for AVs, including essential technological enhancements and strategic implementation approaches. Section III addresses the standardization challenges within intelligent highway systems, discusses the influence of existing standards, and proposes future standardization efforts. In Section IV, advancements in intelligent highway systems are explored, focusing on enhancements in safety mechanisms, traffic efficiency, and environmental impact mitigation. Section V examines the economic and regulatory challenges of developing intelligent highways, highlighting investment strategies and necessary regulatory adjustments. Section VI presents international case studies illustrating intelligent highways' practical applications and benefits, providing insights into future developments and expected impacts on AV adoption. The paper concludes in Section VII with a summary of the findings, emphasizing the critical need for advanced infrastructure and comprehensive support to maximize the potential of AV technologies.

II. INFRASTRUCTURE REQUIREMENTS FOR AUTONOMOUS VEHICLES: TECHNOLOGICAL FOUNDATIONS

A. Technological Enhancements

Integrating cutting-edge technologies into highway infrastructure is imperative for autonomous vehicles (AVs) to operate safely and efficiently. Presented here are the essential technological upgrades required for the facilitation of AVs:

1) Embedded Sensory Technologies

 Highway Sensors: Sensors integrated into roadways continuously monitor vehicle trajectories, atmospheric conditions, and pavement status. This network of sensors enhances the interface between AVs and their surroundings, delivering instantaneous data crucial for secure navigation [17].

- Lidar-Based Roadside Systems: The deployment of Lidar technology along road margins enables precise traffic surveillance and the accurate positioning of vehicles [18].
- 2) Advanced Signaling Technologies
 - Intelligent Traffic Lights: Equipped with sensory and vehicle-to-infrastructure (V2I) communication capabilities, these smart traffic systems optimize traffic flow by adjusting signal timings in response to live traffic conditions and AV communications [19].
 - Proactive Collision Avoidance: Enhanced signaling infrastructures transmit preemptive alerts to AVs, mitigating the risk of accidents and hazards [20].
- 3) Connectivity Enhancements
 - Comprehensive V2X Communication: The integration of vehicle-to-infrastructure (V2I) and vehicle-tovehicle (V2V) communications ensures a robust exchange of data among AVs and between AVs and infrastructural elements, facilitating collective decisionmaking processes [21].
 - 5G Connectivity: The implementation of 5G networks is essential for the real-time transmission of substantial data volumes, such as high-definition mapping and sensor outputs, to AVs [22].
- 4) Intelligent Infrastructure Integration
- IoT-Enabled Express Lanes: These lanes are outfitted with Internet of Things (IoT) sensors that efficiently manage dense traffic flows and relay lane-specific information directly to AVs [17].
- Environmental Surveillance Systems: Environmental sensors provide insights into air quality and meteorological conditions, aiding AVs in route optimization [23].

The systematic incorporation of embedded sensors, sophisticated signaling systems, and comprehensive connectivity options is fundamental to developing intelligent highways that underpin the safe, effective, and scalable deployment of autonomous vehicles.

B. Implementation Strategies for Autonomous Vehicle Infrastructure

Integrating sophisticated technologies into established highway frameworks for autonomous vehicles (AVs) necessitates a structured and multi-faceted strategy. Highlighted below are crucial strategies underpinned by empirical research:

- 1) Strategic Phasing of Technology Deployment
 - Gradual Integration: Begin by incorporating fundamental technologies such as vehicle-to-infrastructure (V2I) communications and adaptive traffic systems, subsequently integrating more advanced functionalities like vehicle platooning and collision detection systems [24].
 - Pilot Initiatives: Execute controlled experiments within high-occupancy vehicle (HOV) lanes to evaluate new

technologies and enhance their dependability prior to broader application [25].

- 2) Optimization of Existing Infrastructure
 - System Upgrades: Utilize established communication networks, like FM subcarrier networks, to facilitate cost-effective and efficient initial adaptations [26].
 - Dedicated Lanes: Assign specific lanes, notably HOV lanes, for the exclusive use of AVs equipped with cooperative adaptive cruise control (CACC) and technologies aimed at traffic flow and safety enhancement [24].
- 3) Sophisticated Traffic Management Solutions
 - Centralized Control Systems: Develop comprehensive systems for signal optimization and traffic surveillance that interface directly with AVs to regulate traffic dynamically [27].
 - Automated Intersection Management: Transition from traditional traffic signals to innovative, agent-based reservation systems to manage intersections more effectively and safely, especially in mixed traffic scenarios [25].
- Enhancements in Sensory and Communication Frameworks
 - Integrated Sensory Networks: Install additional highway sensors to gather continuous data on vehicular positions, traffic patterns, and road conditions, thus enhancing AV responsiveness [17].
 - Next-Generation Network Implementations: Roll out 5G and edge computing infrastructure to facilitate rapid data transmission and bolster vehicle decision-making processes [28].
- 5) Policy Development and Standardization
 - Regulatory Harmonization: Formulate international standards for communication protocols to guarantee seamless interaction between AVs and various infrastructural systems globally [7].
 - Incentives for Technological Uptake: Promote subsidies or tax incentives to foster public-private partnerships that invest in infrastructure supporting AVs [29].
- 6) Data Management and Real-Time Analytical Processing
- Centralized Information Systems: Establish state-of-theart transportation hubs that consolidate and analyze data from road sensors, AVs, and external entities to deliver real-time navigational assistance [24].
- AI-Enhanced Administrative Systems: Integrate artificial intelligence and machine learning to refine traffic management and infrastructure control, optimizing decisionmaking capabilities [30].

These strategic approaches encompass a methodical implementation of advanced technologies, utilization of existing infrastructures, innovative traffic management systems, enhanced sensory and communication networks, and supportive regulatory frameworks. They are designed to facilitate a smoother transition and higher operational efficiency in deploying autonomous vehicles.

C. Dedicated Lanes and Zones: Viability and Implementation Strategies

Establishing dedicated lanes for autonomous vehicles (AVs) is a nuanced but promising approach to enhancing road safety, efficiency, and traffic dynamics. This paper presents a thorough examination of the viability and methodologies for implementing these lanes, informed by contemporary research.

- 1) Viability Assessment of Dedicated Lanes
 - Influence of AV Penetration on Traffic: The effectiveness of dedicated AV lanes is closely linked to the penetration rate of AVs within the traffic mix. These lanes might diminish overall traffic efficiency at lower penetration rates, but at moderate rates (40–60%), they significantly enhance throughput and safety [31].
 - Handling Mixed Traffic: In environments where human-operated vehicles (HVs) and AVs coexist, dedicated lanes help mitigate inefficiencies from vehicle interactions, though they may need dynamic adjustments to uphold equity and effectiveness [32].
 - Economic Analysis: While setting up dedicated lanes entails substantial upfront investment, the long-term advantages, such as decreased travel times and lower emissions, justify the expenditure in areas with high traffic demand [33].
- 2) Implementation Methodologies
 - Strategic Roll-out:
 - Phased Introduction: Begin in areas with high demand or existing advanced traffic management systems, expanding to broader implementation as AV adoption grows [34].
 - Flexible Lane Allocation: Employ dynamic traffic management systems to adjust lane assignments between AVs and HVs based on real-time conditions and demand [35].
 - Design Specifications:
 - Lane Specifications: Incorporate safety buffer zones for lane transitions and modify lane widths and signage to accommodate the high-speed operation of AVs [36].
 - Speed Regulation: Implement higher speed limits in AV lanes to increase throughput, leveraging the capability of AVs to operate safely at reduced intervals [37].
 - Operational Approaches:
 - Hybrid Lane Utilization: Initiate toll-based mixed lanes for AVs and HVs, offering priority to AVs while still accommodating HVs through a toll mechanism [38].
 - Traffic Flow Simulations: Conduct simulations to evaluate lane performance across different AV penetration rates and traffic scenarios, refining lane configurations before full-scale deployment [39].
- 3) Environmental and Equity Implications
 - Sustainability Benefits: Dedicated lanes contribute to environmental sustainability by reducing vehicle emissions and fuel consumption, thanks to smoother traffic

flows and less congestion [33].

• Equitable Access: It is crucial to manage the distribution of dedicated lanes to ensure fair access and prevent undue delays for HV users [32].

The successful implementation of dedicated lanes for AVs hinges on the degree of AV integration, traffic demands, and strategic technological support. With meticulously planned methodologies, including phased deployments and adaptable traffic management, introducing dedicated lanes can maximize benefits and minimize disadvantages for both AVs and HVs.

III. STANDARDIZATION FOR INTELLIGENT HIGHWAYS

A. Identification and Analysis of Current Standardization Gaps

The deployment of autonomous vehicles (AVs) alongside intelligent highway systems reveals several standardization discrepancies that currently hinder their optimal functionality and extensibility. An exhaustive analysis of these gaps, as drawn from extant scholarly sources, is presented below:

1) Communication Protocols and Interoperability:

- Unified Communication Standards Deficit: The effective deployment of AVs necessitates a standardized vehicle-to-everything (V2X) communication protocol, which should include vehicle-to-vehicle (V2V), vehicleto-infrastructure (V2I), and vehicle-to-ecosystem (V2E) interactions. The lack of such global standards fosters compatibility issues across various manufacturers' systems [7].
- Traffic Management Systems' Non-Uniformity: Present systems are bespoke to certain locales or uses, with little consideration for scalability or adaptability to evolving AV traffic patterns. Standardized, interoperable systems could alleviate these limitations [40].
- 2) Infrastructure Adaptability :
- Specific Road Infrastructure Needs: Modern highways do not meet the operational demands of AVs, such as optimized lane widths, signage, and road markings designed for automated perception. These deficiencies complicate the navigation and integration of autonomous vehicles [41].
- Challenges in Sensor and Network Integration: Nonuniform standards governing data relay, calibration, and upkeep impede the assimilation of sensory apparatus like cameras and LiDAR into highway frameworks [42].
- 3) Policy and Regulatory Frameworks:
- Disjointed Regulatory Approaches: A unified international regulatory framework for advancing and deploying AV-compatible intelligent highways is still lacking, postponing broader implementation [43].
- Inflexible Standards Amidst Market Evolution: Current regulatory models do not adequately reflect the dynamic nature of AV market growth, often resulting in misaligned infrastructure investments [3].

- 4) Security and Privacy :
- Cybersecurity Risks: The susceptibility of AV systems to cyber threats is exacerbated by the absence of robust security protocols within the V2X communication networks [44].
- Issues of Data Privacy and Ownership: The governance concerning data acquisition and usage by intelligent highway systems is not yet standardized, raising concerns about data ownership and privacy [45].

Establishing global standards covering communication, infrastructure adaptability, regulatory frameworks, and cybersecurity measures is crucial for propelling the advancement of integrating AVs with intelligent highway infrastructures. These unified standards are vital for the scalable and efficient deployment of autonomous vehicle systems.

B. The Influence of ISO and Additional Standards

- 1) ISO 39001: Road Traffic Safety Management:
- Current Scope: ISO 39001 sets forth an international standard aimed at helping organizations minimize fatalities and severe injuries associated with road traffic incidents. This standard promotes the establishment of measurable safety goals and employs a systematic approach to enhance road traffic safety (RTS). Key areas of focus include controlling driving speed, ensuring vehicle safety, monitoring driver behavior, and improving the quality of road infrastructure [46]. Furthermore, it integrates with the principles of ISO 9000, incorporating quality management practices into traffic safety measures to foster consistent and impactful outcomes [47].
- Proposed Evolution: In response to the advancements in autonomous vehicle (AV) technologies, several potential enhancements to ISO 39001 have been proposed:
 - Enhanced Vehicle-to-Infrastructure (V2I) Guidelines: Implementing standardized guidelines for V2I communications could significantly improve the interaction between AVs and road infrastructure, facilitating timely traffic updates and hazard alerts. This step is pivotal for enhancing AVs' safety and operational efficiency on smart highways [48].
 - Strengthening Digital Infrastructure: Establishing standards for managing and validating digital infrastructure integrity, including connected sensors and data management systems, is vital. This enhancement would help prevent risks associated with cyber threats and data integrity issues [49].
 - Adaptations for AV Traffic Safety: The standard should also address the unique challenges posed by environments where AVs coexist with traditional vehicles. Including guidelines for managing such mixed traffic scenarios would bolster traffic flow and safety in these increasingly complex ecosystems [50].
 - Scenario-Based Safety Approaches: Adopting scenario-based safety analysis methods to anticipate and mitigate potential risks associated with AV interactions could lead to more effective safety management strategies [51].

- Implementation Steps:
 - Collaborating with AV manufacturers and regulatory bodies to formulate precise technical safety specifications tailored to autonomous technologies.
 - Broadening the application of ISO 39001 to encompass advanced practices for ensuring digital infrastructure security and enhancing real-time communication protocols.
 - Initiating pilot projects to test the feasibility and adaptability of these enhancements in varied traffic conditions.

Augmenting ISO 39001 to include provisions for V2I communication and the management of digital infrastructures would markedly elevate its applicability to intelligent highways and autonomous vehicles, thereby fostering safer and more efficient traffic systems.

- 2) ISO/TC 204: Intelligent Transport Systems :
- Description: The ISO/TC 204 Technical Committee focuses on crafting international standards crucial for Intelligent Transport Systems (ITS). This committee's efforts are to establish protocols that facilitate effective vehicle-to-everything (V2X) communications, enhance traffic management solutions, and integrate smart infrastructure. These standards are vital for ensuring that autonomous vehicles (AVs), roadside equipment, and other integral components operate cohesively, safely, and efficiently within intelligent highway networks [52]. The responsibilities of this committee also include refining the architectural framework, defining message protocols, and devising security measures to bolster ITS communications, notably V2X. The adoption of IPv6 is advocated to ensure robust interoperability across various communication forms, such as vehicle-to-vehicle, vehicle-toinfrastructure, and vehicle-to-cloud interactions [53].
- Proposed Changes: Several amendments to the ITS standards are recommended to better cater to the technological evolution of autonomous and connected vehicles:
 - Detailed V2X Communication Protocols: Update guidelines should introduce precise specifications for V2X communications, aiming for low-latency and high-reliability channels critical for real-time traffic orchestration and emergency responsiveness. To support continuous connectivity, these protocols must ensure smooth transitions between diverse technologies like LTE, 5G, and Wi-Fi [54].
 - Enhancements to Data Privacy: Enhance privacy measures to address concerns related to data exchange within ITS. Proposals include implementing pseudonymization techniques to shield vehicle identities and preventing unauthorized tracking and personal data exploitation during V2X interactions [55].
 - Cybersecurity Improvements: Stronger cybersecurity protocols, aligned with the ISO/SAE 21434 standard, should be mandatory to protect ITS communications from cyber threats. This involves conducting comprehensive threat analysis and risk assessments (TARA) across all ITS components to preemptively address

security vulnerabilities [56]. Further, advancements in encryption and authentication processes are essential to secure V2X communications against unauthorized access and manipulation [57].

- Blockchain Technology for Data Integrity: Integrating blockchain technology is advised to guarantee secure and verifiable data exchanges within ITS. Utilizing smart contracts and distributed ledger technology could foster transparency and reliability, reducing risks associated with data corruption and malicious attacks [58].
- Cyber-Physical Security Framework: It is proposed to extend the standards to incorporate cyber-physical security strategies that enhance the resilience of ITS components against both cyber and physical threats [59].
- Implementation Considerations:
 - Collaborate with relevant stakeholders to trial these enhancements in controlled settings to validate their effectiveness and scalability.
 - Ensure alignment with prevailing international privacy laws, such as the GDPR, to maintain compliance and promote widespread standardization.
 - Develop and disseminate educational resources and training modules to facilitate the swift adoption of these new standards among vehicle manufacturers and ITS infrastructure providers.

Revising the ISO/TC 204 standards to include comprehensive protocols for V2X communications, advanced cybersecurity measures, and robust privacy protections will substantially enhance the safety and operational efficiency of autonomous vehicles within intelligent transport systems.

3) IEEE 1609 Standards for Wireless Access in Vehicular Environments (WAVE) :

- (a) Overview: The IEEE 1609 standards form a comprehensive framework that governs secure and efficient vehicle-to-everything (V2X) wireless communications in vehicular settings, complemented by the IEEE 802.11p protocol for dedicated short-range communications (DSRC). This framework facilitates critical communications such as vehicle-to-vehicle (V2V), vehicle-to-infrastructure (V2I), and vehicle-to-roadside (V2R), which are essential for the operation of intelligent transport systems (ITS) and the integration of autonomous vehicles (AVs) [60]. Included within the IEEE 1609 family are several key standards:
 - IEEE 1609.3: Addresses network and transport layer protocols.
 - IEEE 1609.4: Details multi-channel operations for different application requirements, both safety-critical and non-critical.
 - IEEE 1609.11: Targets security in electronic payment systems within vehicular networks.
 - IEEE 1609.2 sets forth standards for security services and message integrity in V2X communications [61]. These standards are integral to promoting interoperability among vehicles and roadside units, enhancing communication reliability, and reducing latency [62].
- (b) Potential Enhancements: Several developments are rec-

ommended to adopt the IEEE 1609 standards to current technological and operational challenges:

- (i) Adaptive Scalability for High-Traffic Scenarios:
 - Issue: In areas with dense vehicular traffic, network congestion can impair communication reliability and increase latency [63].
 - Proposed Solution: Introduce adaptive multichannel frameworks that dynamically adjust bandwidth allocation according to traffic density. Enhanced traffic management algorithms could alleviate congestion and bolster performance in both urban and highway contexts [64].
- (ii) Hybrid Technologies for Enhanced Reliability:
 - Issue: DSRC systems can experience significant packet loss in environments where line-of-sight is obstructed or in highly dynamic situations.
 - Proposed Solution: Integrating DSRC with cellular V2X (C-V2X) technologies would harness the strengths of both—utilizing LTE/5G for reliability and DSRC for low-latency operations—providing a more robust solution in varied conditions [65].
- (iii) Protocols Optimized for Ultra-Low Latency:
 - Issue: Existing protocols such as Carrier Sense Multiple Access with Collision Avoidance (CSMA/CA) are inadequate for the ultra-low latency demands of dense vehicular networks.
 - Proposed Solution: Implement Time Division Multiple Access (TDMA)-based protocols to ensure timely and predictable communication, which is crucial for conveying urgent safety messages like emergency braking signals [66].
- (iv) Advanced Security Features:
 - Issue: As V2X communication expands, securing and authenticating messages becomes increasingly critical.
 - Proposed Solution: Enhance the IEEE 1609.2 standard by incorporating advanced cryptographic methods, including blockchain for validation and pseudonymization techniques to enhance vehicle identity security and prevent unauthorized access [67].
- (v) Standards for Evolving Traffic Dynamics:
 - Issue: The existing WAVE standards do not fully address the needs of new driving configurations, such as vehicle platooning and scenarios mixing AVs with human-operated vehicles.
 - Proposed Solution: Revise the standards to cater specifically to the communication demands of vehicle platoons, ensuring minimized delays and synchronized actions across vehicles [68].

Adopting these enhancements to the IEEE 1609 standards will support the complex and evolving landscape of V2X communications, ensuring that autonomous vehicles operate safely, securely, and efficiently in dynamic vehicular environments.

4) SAE J2735: Dedicated Short Range Communications (DSRC) Message Set Dictionary:

- (a) Overview: The SAE J2735 standard stipulates a comprehensive array of data elements and message structures essential for enabling vehicle-to-vehicle (V2V) and vehicle-to-infrastructure (V2I) communications via Dedicated Short-Range Communications (DSRC) systems. These elements support vital traffic management and safety functionalities, including collision avoidance, emergency vehicle signaling, and intersection movement aids. Key message categories within J2735 encompass:
 - Basic Safety Message (BSM): Fundamental to V2V exchanges, BSM transmits critical vehicle data like location, velocity, direction, and brake status, underpinning various collision warning and driver support systems [69].
 - Signal Phase and Timing (SPaT): Delivers real-time traffic light statuses to vehicles, facilitating advanced traffic management and enhanced intersection safety measures [70].
 - Map Data (MAP): Offers detailed depictions of intersection layouts and lane-specific guidance, enabling autonomous vehicles to navigate intricate junctions effectively.
 - Personal Safety Message (PSM): Enhances protection for pedestrians and cyclists by communicating their positions and movements to nearby vehicles, thereby extending the safety benefits of the DSRC system [71].

These messages are integral to the communication framework of Cooperative Intelligent Transportation Systems (C-ITS).

- (b) Adaptations for Intelligent Highways: Considering the evolving requirements of intelligent highway systems, several modifications to the J2735 standard are recommended to boost its utility and effectiveness:
 - (i) Lane-Specific Speed Advisories:
 - Proposal: Incorporate new data fields to convey dynamic speed limits and advisories for specific lanes, reflecting real-time roadway conditions such as construction activities, weather influences, or congestion levels.
 - Rationale: This enhancement would optimize lane utilization, streamline traffic movement, and heighten vehicular safety, empowering AVs to execute more informed lane-changing decisions [72].
 - (ii) Infrastructure Condition Monitoring:
 - Proposal: Add message types dedicated to the realtime monitoring of infrastructure health, reporting on conditions like bridge integrity, road surface status, or the presence of hazards (e.g., debris or potholes).
 - Rationale: Providing such information would allow AVs to adjust their routes proactively and help maintain infrastructure more effectively [73].
 - (iii) Dynamic Traffic Signal Management:
 - Proposal: Augment SPaT messages to encompass predictive analytics regarding traffic light changes and associated confidence levels, allowing traffic

management systems to adapt signal timings dynamically based on actual traffic flow.

- Rationale: Such capabilities would smooth traffic transitions, decrease vehicle idling, and lower emissions, particularly on highways where AV integration is prevalent [74].
- (iv) Emergency Vehicle Prioritization:
 - Proposal: Expand the functionalities of BSM and SPaT to support a prioritization system for emergency vehicles, facilitating the creation of virtual clearways for rapid emergency responses.
 - Rationale: This adaptation would significantly decrease emergency response times and lessen traffic disruptions [75].
- (v) Energy-Efficient Traffic Strategies:
 - Proposal: Introduce data metrics for real-time energy consumption by AVs to foster energy-efficient routing and synchronize traffic signals accordingly.
 - Rationale: Implementing such measures would promote sustainability, enhance cost-efficiency, and reduce the ecological footprint of automotive operations [76].

By integrating these proposed enhancements, the SAE J2735 standard would significantly advance in addressing the sophisticated demands of intelligent highways, further enriching the safety, efficiency, and environmental sustainability of traffic systems integrated with autonomous vehicles.

5) ETSI EN 302 665: Intelligent Transport Systems (ITS); Communications Architecture:

- (a) Scope: ETSI EN 302 665 is a pivotal standard that defines the communications architecture for Intelligent Transport Systems (ITS) across Europe. This standard devises a comprehensive framework to facilitate ITS services, including critical vehicle-to-everything (V2X) communications. These services are integral for advancing autonomous vehicle (AV) technologies and developing intelligent highways. The standard prioritizes interoperability, flexibility in system design, and robust security measures to ensure reliable and secure data transmissions [77].
- (b) Proposed Enhancements: To better support AVs navigating international corridors and to enhance the efficacy of cross-border ITS implementations, several key enhancements to the EN 302 665 standard are proposed:
 - (i) Cross-Border Interoperability:
 - Issue: Current inconsistencies in ITS architectures across different nations can obstruct seamless AV operations across borders.
 - Proposal: To harmonize ITS operations and implement standardized protocols and data models throughout European nations. This would include the standardization of Cooperative Awareness Messages (CAM) and Decentralized Environmental Notification Messages (DENM) to facilitate universal application and compliance [78].

- Proposal: Enhance the security protocols within the EN 302 665 framework by incorporating advanced cryptographic measures for V2X communications, aligning with ETSI TS 103 097 specifications.
- Rationale: Strengthening these protocols will address security gaps and safeguard data integrity across diverse network platforms [79].
- (iii) Adaptive Communication Technologies:
 - Proposal: Revise the current architectural design to allow for the dynamic selection of communication technologies (e.g., ITS-G5, LTE-V2X) based on prevailing network conditions and requirements.
 - Rationale: Such flexibility would significantly improve the system's adaptability and reliability under varying traffic and geographic conditions [80].
- (c) ITU-T Standards for ITS: The International Telecommunication Union (ITU) plays a crucial role in setting global standards for telecommunications, which includes ITS. Notable contributions from ITU-T include:
 - Global Interoperability Standards: ITU-T standards, such as G.805, offer a foundational architecture that supports seamless global interoperability among ITS, enabling integrated AV and intelligent highway systems interactions [81].
 - Advanced Communication Protocols: ITU-T is at the forefront of developing protocols that cater to the needs of high-volume and low-latency data transmissions, which are essential for the real-time operational demands of ITS [82].
- (d) Recommended Revisions: To align with the demands of real-time, high-capacity data exchanges required by ITS, the following updates are advised:
 - (i) Integration of Next-Generation Networks (NGN):
 - Proposal: Update the ITU-T standards to include NGN methodologies that support high-speed data transmission capabilities, which are crucial for maintaining continuous communications in environments with dense traffic [83].
 - (ii) Enhancement of Data Processing Capabilities:
 - Proposal: Extend the standards to accommodate predictive analytics and AI-driven decision-making tools that leverage the vast amounts of data generated by AVs and ITS infrastructure.
 - (iii) Decentralized Architectural Frameworks:
 - Proposal: Advocate for decentralized communication structures that reduce response times and increase system resilience, which is vital for ensuring the reliability of time-sensitive operations [84].

These updates to the ETSI EN 302 665 and ITU-T standards are essential for promoting enhanced interoperability, advancing telecommunication technologies, and optimizing real-time data handling, thus ensuring AVs' effective deployment and operation within the intelligent highway ecosystems.

(ii) Elevated Security Measures:

C. Blueprint for Future Standardization: A Strategic Guide

The successful deployment and integration of intelligent highways and autonomous vehicles (AVs) rely heavily on a robust framework for global standardization. This extensive guide, formulated on insights drawn from pertinent research and existing standards, is demonstrated below.

1) Core Elements of the Standardization Framework::

(a) Unified Global Standards:

- Necessity: Discrepancies among regional ITS (Intelligent Transport Systems) standards obstruct seamless cross-border operations.
- Strategy: Formulate an inclusive global framework that merges elements from ETSI EN 302 665 in Europe with SAE standards from the U.S. This unified framework should facilitate essential functions such as V2X communication, traffic management, and cybersecurity.
- Evidence: Research underscores the imperative for an international consortium to synchronize standards governing high-level autonomy and testing protocols [85].
- (b) Data Interoperability and Exchange Protocols:
 - Necessity: Uniform data interaction across various AV and ITS platforms is crucial for system efficacy.
 - Strategy: Implement data-sharing protocols based on the ITU-T G.805 standards, which delineate a functional architecture for transportation networks, enabling real-time, voluminous data exchanges across differing ITS frameworks [81].
- (c) Cybersecurity and Privacy Protocols:
 - Necessity: Secure V2X communications and robust data privacy are essential to maintaining user trust and system integrity.
 - Strategy: Integrate the safety-centric ISO 26262 standards with the cybersecurity-focused SAE J3061 guidelines, employing encryption, authentication, and pseudonymization techniques to fortify system defenses [48].
- (d) Scalable Infrastructure and Communication:
 - Necessity: As traffic volumes and communication demands from diverse AV systems increase, intelligent highways must adapt.
 - Strategy: Develop standards for modular infrastructure enhancements, such as adaptive RSUs and expandable cloud-based control systems, drawing from ETSI's C-ITS guidelines [41].
- (e) Standardized Validation and Testing:
 - Necessity: Uniform validation of AV systems across international boundaries poses significant challenges in ensuring safety and compliance.
 - Strategy: Create a global validation framework that incorporates simulation-based testing, hardware-in-the-loop configurations, and controlled real-world experiments, following practices endorsed by IEEE and SAE [86].
- 2) Strategic Objectives of the Framework::

- Cross-National and Cross-Manufacturer Interoperability: Facilitate consistent and seamless functionality of AVs and intelligent highways worldwide through comprehensive standards.
- Safety and Accessibility for All Users: Guarantee that AV technologies are accessible and beneficial to a broad spectrum of users, including vulnerable groups.
- Environmental Sustainability: Encourage adopting environmentally friendly vehicle and infrastructure design practices to reduce ecological impact.
- Adaptability and Innovation: Ensure the framework allows for incorporating future technological advances without requiring substantial overhauls.
- 3) Implementation Strategy::
- International Collaboration: Establish a global consortium involving key organizations like ETSI, ITU-T, SAE, and ISO to steer the development of universal standards.
- Pilot Initiatives: Execute pilot tests under varied geographical and traffic conditions to refine and validate the framework.
- Gradual Implementation: Start with regional implementations, expanding globally as technologies and infrastructures evolve.

A detailed global standardization framework is critical for the scalable, safe, and innovative integration of intelligent highways and autonomous vehicles, addressing regional differences and setting the foundation for future transportation systems worldwide.

IV. Advancements in Intelligent Highway Systems for Enhanced Safety and Efficiency

A. Enhancements in Safety Mechanisms

The deployment of intelligent highway systems establishes a significant advancement in traffic safety and vehicle operation efficiency. These systems incorporate sophisticated technologies to minimize traffic incidents and enhance overall vehicular safety. The principal technologies employed are outlined as follows:

- (a) Integrated Vehicle-Highway Systems (IVHS): These systems amalgamate sensor, communication, and control technologies to refine traffic flow and bolster safety. They tackle human-centric issues such as driver workload and the design of navigation aids, which are crucial in reducing traffic accidents and improving traffic management strategies. These benefits were highlighted in the seminal works of Hancock and Parasuraman [29].
- (b) Vehicle-to-Infrastructure Communication (V2I): Contemporary highways equipped with V2I systems facilitate real-time detection and communication of incidents, promptly alerting drivers to potential hazards. These systems are instrumental in curtailing the time to detect incidents and enhancing response strategies' efficacy, as Popescu et al. noted in their study [87].
- (c) Adaptive Highway Networks (AHN): Intelligent highways utilize sensors and microprocessors to dynamically manage traffic and prevent collisions, enhancing operational efficiency and reducing accident risks. As Kumar

et al. explored [88], such infrastructures are pivotal in supporting autonomous driving technologies and alleviating traffic congestion.

- (d) Active Vehicle Safety Systems (AVSS): These systems, which include controls for both longitudinal and lateral vehicle movements, significantly diminish the likelihood of rear-end collisions and lane-change conflicts, especially under heavy traffic. Research by Jeong and Oh [89] demonstrates that these systems can reduce traffic conflicts by up to 78% and decrease average traffic delays by 55%.
- (e) Wireless Communication Technologies: In-vehicle wireless technologies, such as Advanced Driver Assistance Systems (ADAS), are crucial in facilitating real-time communication and improving decision-making during emergencies. Thus, as Chang documented [90], they play a vital role in mitigating accident risks on highways.

Intelligent highways integrate a suite of technologies, including IVHS, V2I communication, and active safety systems, to significantly elevate traffic safety and decrease incidents, thereby establishing a solid groundwork for the future integration of autonomous vehicles.

B. Enhancements in Traffic Efficiency Through Smart Road Technologies

Smart road systems employ cutting-edge technologies and real-time data exchanges to alleviate traffic congestion significantly, reduce travel times, and enhance traffic flow efficiency. These systems implement several innovative mechanisms to achieve these efficiency gains:

- (a) Real-Time Traffic Monitoring and Adaptive Signal Control
 - Smart Traffic Management Systems (STMS) utilize sensors and AI-driven algorithms to monitor traffic conditions in real-time. These systems can dynamically modify traffic signal timings and reroute vehicles to streamline traffic flow and diminish congestion, as explored by Vrushali et al. [91].
 - Advanced detection techniques, including YOLOv4 and neural networks, are employed to improve vehicle recognition and emergency responses, allowing traffic signals to adjust dynamically and reduce waiting times, as indicated by Chava et al. [92].
- (b) AI-Driven Traffic Pattern Prediction and Flow Optimization:
 - Utilizing artificial intelligence, traffic prediction algorithms assess historical and real-time data to forecast traffic patterns and identify congestion points. These insights facilitate the implementation of intelligent routing strategies that reduce travel times and fuel usage, as detailed by Dikshit et al. [93].
- (c) Dynamic Route Suggestion Systems:
 - Adaptive routing algorithms in smart routing systems propose alternative paths to drivers, effectively reducing load on congested main arteries. Such systems, particularly in autonomous vehicles, have been shown

to enhance travel efficiency by as much as 31%, according to research by Mushtaq et al. [94].

- (d) Enhanced Vehicle-to-Infrastructure Communication:
 - The real-time data exchange between vehicles and roadside units through V2I communication enables synchronized traffic management, including adaptive control of traffic signals at intersections, significantly cutting down average travel times and delays, as shown by Xiang & Chen [95].
- (e) Integration of IoT in Traffic Systems:
 - IoT-enabled systems incorporate devices such as infrared sensors to monitor vehicular density, dynamically adjust traffic signals, and optimize flow, thereby reducing congestion by up to 35%, as reported by Rao et al. [96].
- (f) Traffic Management Simulations and Prototyping:
 - Simulation environments are crucial for testing traffic management strategies and refining algorithms to optimize flow and decrease congestion. For instance, fogbased IoT for adaptive traffic lights has been shown to lessen queue lengths at intersections, as investigated by Hussein & Zaki [97].

By integrating real-time data analytics, adaptive algorithms, and IoT innovations, smart road systems transform traffic management. They significantly ease congestion, optimize flow, and enhance overall travel efficiency, thus contributing to more sustainable and responsive urban mobility.

C. Reduction of Environmental Impacts via Intelligent Highway Management

The implementation of intelligent highway systems not only improves traffic management but also significantly mitigates environmental impacts by decreasing vehicular emissions. These systems utilize adaptive strategies and real-time technologies to enhance traffic flow, thereby reducing fuel consumption, idle times, and emissions of pollutants. The primary outcomes include:

- (a) Emission Reduction through Enhanced Traffic Management:
 - Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITS) effectively lower CO₂, NO_x, and particulate matter emissions by optimizing vehicle acceleration and deceleration patterns and reducing idle times. Studies, such as those by Yang et al. [98], have documented decreases in CO₂ emissions by up to 15.9% and reductions in particulate emissions by 22.5% following the implementation of speed-guided ITS.
 - Further advancements in smart traffic management that integrate IoT technologies help diminish emissions by optimizing routes and continuously monitoring congestion points, as noted by Usmonov et al. [99].
- (b) Benefits of Traffic Signal Optimization:
 - The application of advanced algorithms to optimize traffic signals significantly cuts down fuel consumption and emissions. Urban case studies, such as those discussed by Fan et al. [100], reveal that adaptive signal

controls can reduce CO_2 and NO_x emissions by 20% or more.

- Optimization strategies that employ swarm intelligence and predictive analytics improve traffic flow efficiency and reduce vehicle emissions, as demonstrated by García-Nieto et al. [101].
- (c) Mitigating Urban Pollution:
 - Effective congestion management enhances air quality and reduces emissions by streamlining urban traffic flows. Integrating technological solutions with policies like congestion charges has proven to yield dual benefits of pollution reduction and traffic improvement, as shown in studies by Jia et al. [102] and [103].
- (d) Long-Term Advantages of Adaptive Traffic Management:
 - Network-wide adaptive traffic management strategies have been shown to decrease emissions of black carbon and other greenhouse gases by as much as 6%, with even more significant reductions in high-traffic areas, according to research by Mascia et al. [104].
 - Eco-speed harmonization strategies, which use connected vehicle technologies, have successfully reduced pollutant emissions by up to 17% by optimizing vehicle speeds based on real-time traffic data, as explored by Wu et al. [105].

Through the strategic deployment of technologies such as ITS, adaptive signal controls, and eco-routing, enhanced traffic management systems facilitate smoother mobility and contribute significantly to environmental conservation, leading to cleaner and more sustainable urban transportation networks.

V. ECONOMIC AND REGULATORY CHALLENGES: ECONOMIC IMPLICATIONS OF DEVELOPING INTELLIGENT HIGHWAYS

A. Financial Aspects of Developing Intelligent Highways

The financial complexities involved in developing intelligent highways are considerable, primarily due to the substantial investment requirements. Various scholarly analyses elucidate the economic consequences and propose potential cost-sharing frameworks that leverage both public and private sector contributions:

- (i) Synergistic Investment from Public and Private Sectors: Deploying intelligent transportation systems (ITS) enhances traffic management, lowers emissions, and increases transportation efficiency. Evidence suggests that regions with robust public-sector investment in ITS tend to attract more substantial and effective private-sector investments, thereby optimizing transportation infrastructure performance [106].
- (ii) Leveraging Public-Private Partnerships (PPPs) for Economic Efficiency: Public-private partnerships serve as crucial mechanisms for distributing the financial load. These arrangements feature cooperative agreements for sharing costs and risks, with public entities furnishing assets and funding and private participants bringing operational innovations. Such collaborations ensure a fair

distribution of financial responsibilities and risks, leading to more durable and financially sustainable project outcomes [107].

- (iii) Incentives and Risks for the Private Sector: Private stakeholders in intelligent highway projects typically bear considerable commercial risks and rely on clear, flexible franchise agreements to navigate market fluctuations, pricing strategies, and the sustainability of investment returns. Effectively structuring these agreements is vital for maximizing economic efficiency from private sector engagement [108].
- (iv) The Financial Dynamics of Toll Roads: Projects involving private toll roads underscore the criticality of cooperative funding strategies. A balanced cost-sharing arrangement between public and private entities can significantly enhance social welfare and economic sustainability. Although private investments in toll roads can be highly lucrative, it is imperative for public policies to foster an environment that equitably balances user fees with the benefits of improved infrastructure [109].
- (v) Risk Management in PPPs: The financial success of PPPs heavily depends on appropriate risk management strategies. Recent research stresses the necessity for custom risk-sharing frameworks that effectively address the economic, technical, and societal challenges encountered in PPP highway ventures, advocating for models that incorporate adaptability and long-term viability [110].
 - Key Takeaways:
 - Intelligent highways necessitate a combination of public and private investments to balance costs and manage risks effectively.
 - Public-private partnerships are instrumental in facilitating equitable cost distribution and ensuring the financial viability of transportation projects.
 - Comprehensive agreements and dynamic regulatory frameworks are crucial to enhance the economic advantages of intelligent highway developments.

B. Regulatory Adjustments Essential for Intelligent Highways

For the successful implementation and operation of intelligent highways, a series of regulatory modifications are imperative to tackle the technological, societal, and economic intricacies. Insights derived from contemporary research suggest the following strategic recommendations:

- (i) Development of National Strategies and Policy Frameworks:
 - The formulation of a national strategic plan is crucial for steering the progress of intelligent highways. This strategy should include creating organizations focused on coordination and establishing legislative and financial initiatives tailored to support technological innovations in transportation [111].
 - Furthermore, policies should extend to fostering international collaborations and setting technical standards to ensure these systems' worldwide compatibility and functionality [112].
- (ii) Overcoming Institutional Hurdles:

- The traditional inertia within institutions and a propensity towards conservative decision-making can significantly hinder the adoption of new technologies. It is essential for policymakers to promote reforms that not only encourage innovation but also protect public interests and the environment [113].
- (iii) Standardization and Integration of Technologies:
 - Establishing standards for technologies such as Vehicle-to-Infrastructure (V2I) communications, energy management systems, and sensor networks is indispensable. A uniform regulatory framework is necessary to guarantee the efficient operation of intelligent highways [114].
- (iv) Enhancing Regulations for Privacy and Data Security:
 - There is a critical need for regulations that address the privacy issues associated with the data collected and utilized by intelligent systems. Implementing standardized data protection protocols and ensuring transparency in data management is vital for maintaining public trust [115].
- (v) Promoting Sustainable Development:
 - Legislative initiatives should provide incentives for the development of environmentally friendly highways that incorporate renewable energy sources and IoT technologies to enhance resource efficiency [10].
- (vi) Facilitating Public-Private Partnerships and Collaborative Governance:
 - Regulatory reforms should support public-private partnerships (PPPs) by clarifying the roles, responsibilities, and benefits for all parties involved. It is also crucial to establish frameworks that address risk distribution and long-term governance to ensure the sustainability of these projects [116].
- (vii) Implementing Real-Time Monitoring and Adaptive Regulations:
 - The dynamic nature of intelligent highways necessitates regulatory frameworks that can adapt to ongoing technological developments. Systems that monitor data in real-time and performance-based regulations will be essential to maintaining safety, efficiency, and compliance with environmental standards [117].
 - Key Takeaways

Regulatory reforms for intelligent highways should concentrate on crafting comprehensive policy frameworks, overcoming institutional barriers, standardizing key technologies, ensuring privacy and data security, and enhancing collaboration through public-private partnerships. These reforms are crucial for the productive deployment and sustainable functioning of intelligent transportation systems.

C. Recommendations for Policymakers to Foster the Development of Intelligent Infrastructure

Policymakers are instrumental in driving the advancement and adoption of intelligent highway systems. Drawing on key insights from contemporary research, the following recommendations are proposed to facilitate this process:

- (i) Formulate Comprehensive National Strategies
 - Policymakers should devise a national roadmap outlining strategic objectives for intelligent highway development. This roadmap should incorporate funding mechanisms, timelines, and inter-agency coordination to ensure cohesive and goal-oriented progress [112].
- (ii) Encourage Public-Private Partnerships (PPPs)
 - The incentive structures and shared risk frameworks can significantly enhance private sector involvement. Public-private partnerships are vital for expediting infrastructure deployment, leveraging private capital, and fostering innovation in design and implementation [10].
- (iii) Implement Standards for Technical Interoperability
 - Establishing robust technical standards is critical to achieving interoperability among intelligent highway systems, connected vehicles, and communication networks. These standards ensure seamless integration of new technologies, minimizing operational inefficiencies [118].
- (iv) Align with Sustainability Objectives
 - Intelligent highway projects should support sustainability goals. Policies must focus on reducing carbon emissions, promoting energy-efficient designs, and incentivizing the adoption of renewable energy technologies and green infrastructure [119].
- (v) Invest in Research and Technological Innovation
 - Policymakers should prioritize funding for research and development in advanced technologies, such as artificial intelligence, the Internet of Things (IoT), and energy management systems. Establishing innovation hubs can further accelerate breakthroughs in intelligent transportation systems [120].
- (vi) Ensure Data Privacy and Cybersecurity
 - Comprehensive regulatory frameworks are necessary to address privacy concerns and strengthen cybersecurity in intelligent transport networks. Transparent data usage and protection policies will cultivate public trust and encourage broader acceptance [121].
- (vii) Foster Collaboration and Knowledge Exchange
 - Encouraging partnerships among government bodies, academia, and private entities is essential for sharing expertise and best practices. Regular dialogue and cooperative efforts will accelerate the effective implementation of intelligent infrastructure [114].
- (viii) Anticipate Future Mobility Trends
 - Policies must be forward-thinking, accommodating the integration of autonomous vehicles and other emerging mobility solutions. Adaptable infrastructure and regulations will allow seamless evolution alongside technological advancements [122].

Policymakers must adopt a visionary and integrative approach to developing intelligent highways. This requires aligning initiatives with sustainability goals, supporting research and innovation, ensuring robust data security, and fostering collaboration through public-private partnerships. By embracing these strategies, policymakers can pave the way for a safer, more efficient, and sustainable transportation future.

VI. CASE STUDIES AND FUTURE OUTLOOK

A. International Examples: Case Studies of Intelligent Highways

Intelligent highways serve as a paradigm shift in infrastructure, promoting improvements in safety, efficiency, and environmental sustainability within transportation networks. Several key case studies from global leaders in the application of intelligent highways detail the technological implementations and the benefits realized.

1) Case Study 1: North America: In North America, notable strides have been made in integrating intelligent vehicle-highway systems (IVHS), particularly through initiatives like the California PATH program. These projects focus on autonomous vehicles' longitudinal and lateral management within automated highway systems. Demonstrated benefits include significant reductions in traffic congestion and advances in vehicular safety facilitated by technologies such as adaptive cruise control and automated lane-keeping systems [123].

2) Case Study 2: Europe: The European PROMETHEUS project stands out as a cornerstone in the development of intelligent highways. This project prioritizes cooperative autonomous driving, utilizing sophisticated decision-making and control algorithms suitable for urban and highway settings. Integrating real-time sensor data and vehicle-to-infrastructure communication has enhanced traffic flow and reduced environmental footprints [9].

3) Case Study 3: Japan: Japan has focused on standardizing over-highway systems to enable seamless integration across the nation. Employing advanced open-system architectures, these highways facilitate extensive communication between vehicles and road infrastructure, markedly improving road safety and operational efficiency [13].

4) Case Study 4: China: China has established experimental platforms for intelligent highways that incorporate visionbased navigation and wireless communication technologies. These systems exemplify how synchronized vehicle-highway interaction can optimize vehicle formations, thereby decreasing energy use and traffic congestion. The platforms have proven to enhance vehicle control's precision and autonomous operations' reliability [11].

5) Case Study 5: Scandinavian Countries: Countries such as Sweden and Norway are recognized in Scandinavia for their pioneering adoption of eco-friendly intelligent highways. These roads incorporate energy-generating technologies, including solar panels and piezoelectric systems, and leverage AI for optimal resource management. This integration supports the sustainability of connected and autonomous vehicles [10].

6) Case Study 6: Germany: Germany has tailored its intelligent highway initiatives to better accommodate autonomous vehicles, with a particular focus on geometric modifications to road design. These developments facilitate enhanced communication between vehicles (V2V) and between vehicles and infrastructure (V2I), promoting safer and more efficient traffic management [12]. These international case studies collectively underscore the varied strategies and technologies utilized in the rollout of intelligent highways. The results demonstrate substantial enhancements in traffic management, environmental preservation, and vehicular safety, highlighting the transformative potential of intelligent highway systems in reshaping global transportation dynamics.

B. Challenges and Insights from Pioneering Intelligent Highway Projects

The evolution of intelligent highways tailored for autonomous vehicles has surfaced several obstacles and yielded critical insights that are steering advancements in this sector. These findings summarize the diverse challenges—technical, regulatory, and societal—that corroborate the implementation of such systems.

1) Technical Challenges and Innovations:

- Integration and Communication Barriers: Initial deployments uncovered the complexities in harmonizing vehicle-to-infrastructure (V2I) and vehicle-to-vehicle (V2V) communications. The inadequacies in reliable data exchange underscored the necessity for more resilient communication frameworks and the inclusion of fallback systems [9].
- Energy Limitations: In Scandinavia, trials with energygenerating technologies on intelligent highways faced inconsistencies in energy outputs, indicating the need for integrated systems that utilize diverse energy sources to maintain consistent operation [10].
- Control System Deficiencies: In North America, autonomous highway systems encountered difficulties in vehicle management during adverse weather conditions, prompting the development of more sophisticated control algorithms to enhance vehicle safety and operational dependability [123].
- 2) Regulatory and Standardization Issues:
- Inconsistent Standards: The lack of uniform standards in communication protocols and hardware systems across various jurisdictions, particularly in Europe and North America, impeded the streamlined deployment of intelligent highways. This inconsistency has delayed advancements and integration efforts [13].
- Legal and Policy Uncertainties: Questions regarding accountability in accidents involving autonomous vehicles persisted, with unclear legal frameworks complicating the widespread adoption of these technologies [11].
- 3) Societal and Ethical Considerations:
- Acceptance by the Public: Skepticism about the safety of autonomous technologies has necessitated increased public engagement and clear communication to build trust and understanding of the technologies' advantages and potential risks [31].
- Accessibility Disparities: In less developed regions, the deployment of intelligent highways often prioritized urban settings, posing challenges in achieving equitable access to this infrastructure across different demographics, including rural populations [12].

4) Lessons Learned:

- Flexible Infrastructure Design: Adopting modular and adaptable infrastructure designs supporting autonomous and traditional vehicles has alleviated integration challenges [124].
- Cross-sector Collaboration: The success of these projects has highlighted the importance of collaborative efforts among government bodies, private sectors, and academic institutions to merge resources and expertise [125].
- Progressive Testing and Rollout: Employing a phased approach to test and deploy intelligent systems within controlled settings before widespread implementation has proven essential for mitigating unexpected issues [126].

The early endeavors in developing intelligent highway systems have illuminated significant technical, regulatory, and social challenges. Nonetheless, these challenges also reveal the considerable potential for innovative solutions to navigate these obstacles, such as adaptable infrastructure, comprehensive standards, and intersectoral cooperation. These experiences are instrumental in delineating a path toward more effective and inclusive intelligent highway frameworks globally.

C. Future Trajectory: Developments in Intelligent Highway Systems and Their Impact on Autonomous Vehicle Adoption

The progression of intelligent highway systems heralds a transformative era in adopting autonomous vehicles (AVs). The fusion of emerging technologies with infrastructural innovations is poised to overcome existing barriers, enhance operational efficiency, and catalyze the broad-scale integration of AVs. The following sections delineate the expected advancements and their implications for the future.

- 1) Advanced Communication Infrastructure:
- Evolution of V2X Communication: The amalgamation of 5G and edge computing will catalyze ultra-low latency and high-capacity data exchanges between vehicles and road infrastructures. These technological leaps are expected to refine the real-time responsiveness of AVs, thereby diminishing accident probabilities and optimizing traffic flow [10].
- AI-Enhanced Traffic Management: Future systems will use AI to orchestrate traffic management. Based on live traffic data, they will adjust traffic signals, lane usage, and speed limits dynamically. This intelligent modulation aims to seamlessly incorporate AVs into the existing vehicular ecosystem [124].
- 2) Enhanced Road Infrastructure:
- Innovative Road Materials: Anticipated developments include roads embedded with self-repairing materials and sensors that monitor road integrity, facilitate proactive maintenance, and minimize service interruptions [12].
- Specialized Autonomous Lanes: The exploration of AVspecific lanes is intended to foster safer and more controlled environments for AVs, potentially expediting public and regulatory endorsement [13].

- 3) Energy and Sustainability Innovations:
- Innovative Energy Solutions: Integrating renewable energy sources such as solar, piezoelectric materials, and wind turbines within highway systems will support the operation of connected infrastructure and the recharging of autonomous electric vehicles (AEVs), thus aligning with international sustainability objectives [10].
- Eco-Friendly Design Features: Prospective highway designs may incorporate ecological enhancements, including wildlife corridors and carbon-neutral construction practices, to ensure environmental coexistence [31], [127].
- 4) Policy and Standardization Efforts:
- Global Policy Alignment: As AV usage rises, global coordination in standardizing policies, safety measures, and accountability norms will be crucial for facilitating international AV operations [9].
- Enhanced Public-Private Collaborations: Future initiatives will likely see increased partnerships between governments, commercial entities, and academic bodies, aiming to co-develop and scale intelligent highway projects while ensuring equitable technological dissemination [125].
- 5) Predicted Impact on Autonomous Vehicle Adoption:
- Facilitation of Commercial Deployment: Intelligent highways are set to address critical navigational and energy challenges, thereby accelerating the commercial availability of AVs [123].
- Boosting Public Confidence: Intelligent highways are expected to solidify public trust in AV technologies through pilot projects and empirical demonstrations of safety and efficiency benefits [126].

The anticipated advancements in intelligent highway systems are poised to reshape how transportation systems integrate autonomous vehicles fundamentally. By bridging current gaps and promoting a harmonious blend of technology, sustainable design, and cohesive regulatory frameworks, these developments are set to drive the global adoption of AVs, marking a pivotal shift in future transportation paradigms.

VII. CONCLUSION

The study delivers a detailed analysis of how intelligent highways are poised to revolutionize the framework of autonomous vehicle (AV) technologies. This fusion of cuttingedge systems marks a pivotal transformation in transportation infrastructure, designed to elevate the efficiency and safety of vehicular navigation in diverse settings.

The investigation emphasizes the critical need for advanced infrastructure enhancements, such as Vehicle-to-Infrastructure (V2I) communication and roads embedded with sensors, to harness AVs' full capabilities. Intelligent highways have markedly advanced traffic management and vehicular safety, facilitated by the dynamic exchange of real-time data and adaptive traffic control systems. The study points out the economic and legislative hurdles in implementing intelligent highways, advocates for strategic collaborations between the public and private sectors, and stresses the need for policy innovations to foster resilient development. This research builds upon and extends previous academic work by elucidating the essential role of comprehensive infrastructural support in propelling AV technology to surpass existing barriers.

The findings indicate that intelligent highways are crucial in addressing AVs' current obstacles, such as reliance on sensors and constrained communicative abilities. The implications for theory touch on broader discussions around smart urban development, while practical implications related to the necessary architectural and operational transformations in upcoming transport networks. The research identifies limitations such as regional technological variances and substantial costs linked with infrastructure renovations, which may hinder the adoption and practicality of the proposed models for intelligent highways.

Future research should focus on incorporating modern technologies like artificial intelligence and blockchain into intelligent highway frameworks to bolster security and operational efficiency. Further exploration is needed into the social and economic ramifications of implementing intelligent highways, especially regarding equitable access and societal acceptance.

The insights provided in this study underscore the indispensable role of intelligent highways in advancing autonomous transport systems. By tackling both the intricate technical details and socio-economic challenges, intelligent highways do not merely enhance existing capacities but are essential for achieving a safer, more efficient, and integrated transport future. The synthesis of these sophisticated systems represents not just an improvement but a fundamental shift towards a globally connected transportation landscape.

REFERENCES

- B. Rebsamen, T. Bandyopadhyay, T. Wongpiromsarn, S. Kim, Z. J. Chong, B. Qin, M. H. Ang, E. Frazzoli, and D. Rus, "Utilizing the infrastructure to assist autonomous vehicles in a mobility on demand context," in *TENCON 2012 IEEE region 10 conference*, 2012, pp. 1–5.
- [2] R. W. L. Coutinho and A. Boukerche, "Guidelines for the Design of Vehicular Cloud Infrastructures for Connected Autonomous Vehicles," *IEEE Wireless Communications*, vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 6–11, Aug. 2019, conference Name: IEEE Wireless Communications. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/8809653
- [3] T. U. Saeed, "Road infrastructure readiness for autonomous vehicles," phd, Purdue University, 2019. [Online]. Available: 10.25394/ PGS.8949011.V1
- [4] R. Vosooghi, J. Puchinger, J. Bischoff, M. Jankovic, and A. Vouillon, "Shared autonomous electric vehicle service performance: Assessing the impact of charging infrastructure," *Transportation Research Part* D: Transport and Environment, vol. 81, p. 102283, Apr. 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S1361920919307114
- [5] H. Manivasakan, R. Kalra, S. O'Hern, Y. Fang, Y. Xi, and N. Zheng, "Infrastructure requirement for autonomous vehicle integration for future urban and suburban roads – Current practice and a case study of Melbourne, Australia," *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 152, pp. 36–53, Oct. 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0965856421001944
- [6] D. Attias, "The autonomous car, a disruptive business model?" in *The automobile revolution: Towards a new electro-mobility paradigm*, D. Attias, Ed. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017, pp. 99–113. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-45838-0_7
- [7] C. W. Axelrod, "Integrating in-vehicle, vehicle-to-vehicle, and intelligent roadway systems," vol. 25, 2018.

15

- [8] J. Ivanchev, A. Knoll, D. Zehe, S. Nair, and D. Eckhoff, "A Macroscopic Study on Dedicated Highway Lanes for Autonomous Vehicles," in *Computational Science – ICCS 2019*, J. M. F. Rodrigues, P. J. S. Cardoso, J. Monteiro, R. Lam, V. V. Krzhizhanovskaya, M. H. Lees, J. J. Dongarra, and P. M. Sloot, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2019, pp. 520–533.
- [9] J. Baber, J. Kolodko, T. Noel, M. Parent, and L. Vlacic, "Cooperative autonomous driving: intelligent vehicles sharing city roads," *IEEE Robotics & Automation Magazine*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 44–49, Mar. 2005, conference Name: IEEE Robotics & Automation Magazine. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/1411418
- [10] M. Minea and C. M. Dumitrescu, "On the Feasibility and Efficiency of Self-Powered Green Intelligent Highways," *Energies*, vol. 15, no. 13, p. 4693, Jan. 2022, number: 13 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/1996-1073/15/13/4693
- [11] M. Huang, R. Zhang, Y. Ma, and Q. Yan, "Research on Autonomous Driving Control Method of Intelligent Vehicle Based on Vision Navigation," in 2010 International Conference on Computational Intelligence and Software Engineering, Dec. 2010, pp. 1–7. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/5676770
- [12] A. Čudina Ivančev, V. Dragčević, and T. Džambas, "Road infrastructure requirements to accommodate autonomous vehicles." Građevinski fakultet Sveučilišta u Zagrebu, 2022, pp. 175–181. [Online]. Available: https://urn.nsk.hr/urn:nbn:hr:237:438476
- [13] M. Kayton, "Standardization of Intelligent Vehicles and Highways," Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part D: Journal of Automobile Engineering, vol. 205, no. 3, pp. 193–197, Jul. 1991, publisher: IMECHE. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1243/PIME_PROC_1991_205_170_02
- [14] M. J. Khan, M. A. Khan, O. Ullah, S. Malik, F. Iqbal, H. El-Sayed, and S. Turaev, "Augmenting CCAM Infrastructure for Creating Smart Roads and Enabling Autonomous Driving," *Remote Sensing*, vol. 15, no. 4, p. 922, Jan. 2023, number: 4 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2072-4292/15/4/922
- [15] J. F. González-Saavedra, M. Figueroa, S. Céspedes, and S. Montejo-Sánchez, "Survey of Cooperative Advanced Driver Assistance Systems: From a Holistic and Systemic Vision," *Sensors*, vol. 22, no. 8, p. 3040, Jan. 2022, number: 8 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/1424-8220/22/8/ 3040
- [16] R. Sushma and J. S. Kumar, "Autonomous Vehicle: Challenges and Implementation," *Journal of Electrical Engineering and Automation*, vol. 4, no. 2, pp. 100–108, Jul. 2022. [Online]. Available: https://irojournals.com/iroeea/article/view/4/2/4
- [17] L. Mitchell, S. B. Kuruvadi, and K. Yelamarthi, "IoT Based Express-Lanes for Autonomous Vehicle," in 2019 6th International Conference on Signal Processing and Integrated Networks (SPIN), Mar. 2019, pp. 992–995. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/ document/8711622
- [18] B. Lv, H. Xu, J. Wu, Y. Tian, Y. Zhang, Y. Zheng, C. Yuan, and S. Tian, "LiDAR-Enhanced Connected Infrastructures Sensing and Broadcasting High-Resolution Traffic Information Serving Smart Cities," *IEEE Access*, vol. 7, pp. 79895–79907, 2019, conference Name: IEEE Access. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/ abstract/document/8737958
- [19] H. U. Ahmed, Y. Huang, P. Lu, and R. Bridgelall, "Technology Developments and Impacts of Connected and Autonomous Vehicles: An Overview," *Smart Cities*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 382–404, Mar. 2022, number: 1 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2624-6511/5/1/22
- [20] A. Hbaieb, S. AYED, and L. CHAARI, "Internet of Vehicles and Connected Smart Vehicles Communication System Towards Autonomous Driving," Jun. 2021, iSSN: 2693-5015. [Online]. Available: https://www.researchsquare.com/article/rs-493419/v1
- [21] F. A. Butt, J. N. Chattha, J. Ahmad, M. U. Zia, M. Rizwan, and I. H. Naqvi, "On the Integration of Enabling Wireless Technologies and Sensor Fusion for Next-Generation Connected and Autonomous Vehicles," *IEEE Access*, vol. 10, pp. 14643– 14668, 2022, conference Name: IEEE Access. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9690855
- [22] S. P. Velusamy, M. Y. Ghannam, and H. M. Kadry, "Automotive Sensor Infrastructure - Challenges and Opportunities," in 2022 *IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems (ISCAS)*, May 2022, pp. 1018–1022, iSSN: 2158-1525. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9937749

- [23] J. Guevara, F. Barrero, E. Vargas, J. Becerra, and S. Toral, "Environmental wireless sensor network for road traffic applications," *IET Intelligent Transport Systems*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 177–186, 2012, tex.eprint: https://digital-library.theiet.org/doi/pdf/10.1049/ietits.2010.0205. [Online]. Available: https://digital-library.theiet.org/doi/ abs/10.1049/iet-its.2010.0205
- [24] Y. Guo and J. Ma, "Leveraging existing high-occupancy vehicle lanes for mixed-autonomy traffic management with emerging connected automated vehicle applications," *Transportmetrica A: Transport Science*, Jan. 2020, publisher: Taylor & Francis. [Online]. Available: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/ 23249935.2020.1720863
- [25] K. Dresner and P. Stone, "A Multiagent Approach to Autonomous Intersection Management," *Journal of Artificial Intelligence Research*, vol. 31, pp. 591–656, Mar. 2008. [Online]. Available: https: //www.jair.org/index.php/jair/article/view/10542
- [26] D. J. Chadwick, V. M. Patel, and L. G. Saxton, "Communications architecture for early implementation of intelligent vehicle highway systems," *Transportation research record*, vol. 1408, pp. 101–107, 1993. [Online]. Available: https://www.safetylit.org/citations/index.php?fuseaction= citations.viewdetails&citationIds[]=citjournalarticle_603271_38
- [27] L.-W. Chen, "Evaluation of Traffic Network Performance Under Autonomous Vehicles with Intelligent Signal Control Policies," in Advances in Smart Vehicular Technology, Transportation, Communication and Applications, Y. Zhao, T.-Y. Wu, T.-H. Chang, J.-S. Pan, and L. C. Jain, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2019, pp. 352– 359.
- [28] S. N. Saleh and C. Fathy, "A Novel Deep-Learning Model for Remote Driver Monitoring in SDN-Based Internet of Autonomous Vehicles Using 5G Technologies," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 13, no. 2, p. 875, Jan. 2023, number: 2 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2076-3417/13/2/ 875
- [29] P. A. Hancock and R. Parasuraman, "Human factors and safety in the design of intelligent vehicle-highway systems (IVHS)," *Journal* of Safety Research, vol. 23, no. 4, pp. 181–198, Dec. 1992. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ 002243759290001P
- [30] S. Nageshrao, Y. Rahman, V. Ivanovic, M. Jankovic, E. Tseng, M. Hafner, and D. Filev, "Robust AI Driving Strategy for Autonomous Vehicles," in *AI-enabled Technologies for Autonomous and Connected Vehicles*, Y. L. Murphey, I. Kolmanovsky, and P. Watta, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2023, pp. 161–212. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-06780-8_7
- [31] L. Chen, Y. Li, C. Huang, B. Li, Y. Xing, D. Tian, L. Li, Z. Hu, X. Na, Z. Li, S. Teng, C. Lv, J. Wang, D. Cao, N. Zheng, and F.-Y. Wang, "Milestones in Autonomous Driving and Intelligent Vehicles: Survey of Surveys," *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Vehicles*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 1046–1056, Feb. 2023, conference Name: IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Vehicles. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9963987
- [32] H. Jia, Y. Qi, C. Liu, and R. Wu, "A model for deployment of dedicated connected autonomous vehicle lanes considering user fairness," *Journal* of Advances in Information Technology, vol. 14, no. 5, 2023.
- [33] Y. Lin, H. Jia, B. Zou, H. Miao, R. Wu, J. Tian, and G. Wang, "Multiobjective Environmentally Sustainable Optimal Design of Dedicated Connected Autonomous Vehicle Lanes," *Sustainability*, vol. 13, no. 6, p. 3454, Jan. 2021, number: 6 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/13/6/3454
- [34] L. Ye and T. Yamamoto, "Impact of dedicated lanes for connected and autonomous vehicle on traffic flow throughput," *Physica A: Statistical Mechanics and its Applications*, vol. 512, pp. 588–597, Dec. 2018. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0378437118310252
- [35] M. Duell, M. W. Levin, S. D. Boyles, and S. T. Waller, "System Optimal Dynamic Lane Reversal for Autonomous Vehicles," in 2015 IEEE 18th International Conference on Intelligent Transportation Systems, Sep. 2015, pp. 1825–1830, iSSN: 2153-0017. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/7313388
- [36] F. Hou, Y. Zhang, S. Wang, Z. Shen, P. Mao, and X. Qu, "Influencing Factors of the Length of Lane-Changing Buffer Zone for Autonomous Driving Dedicated Lanes," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 12, no. 10, p. 4923, Jan. 2022, number: 10 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2076-3417/12/10/4923

- [37] Z. Vander Laan and K. F. Sadabadi, "Operational performance of a congested corridor with lanes dedicated to autonomous vehicle traffic," *International Journal of Transportation Science and Technology*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 42–52, Jun. 2017. [Online]. Available: https: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S204604301630048X
- [38] Z. Liu and Z. Song, "Strategic planning of dedicated autonomous vehicle lanes and autonomous vehicle/toll lanes in transportation networks," *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, vol. 106, pp. 381–403, Sep. 2019. [Online]. Available: https: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0968090X19303407
- [39] F. Fakhrmoosavi, E. Kamjoo, A. Zockaie, A. Mittal, and J. Fishelson, "Assessing the network-wide impacts of dedicated lanes for connected autonomous vehicles," *Transportation Research Record*, vol. 2677, no. 3, pp. 371–388, 2023, tex.eprint: https://doi.org/10.1177/03611981221115431. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1177/03611981221115431
- [40] I. Rubin, A. Baiocchi, Y. Sunyoto, and I. Turcanu, "Traffic management and networking for autonomous vehicular highway systems," *Ad Hoc Networks*, vol. 83, pp. 125–148, Feb. 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1570870518306164
- [41] M. Guerrieri, R. Mauro, A. Pompigna, and N. Isaenko, "Road design criteria and capacity estimation based on autonomous vehicles performances. First results from the european c-roads platform and A22 motorway," *Transport and Telecommunication Journal*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 230–243, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.2478/ttj-2021-0018
- [42] A. Krämmer, C. Schöller, D. Gulati, V. Lakshminarasimhan, F. Kurz, D. Rosenbaum, C. Lenz, and A. Knoll, "Providentia – a large-scale sensor system for the assistance of autonomous vehicles and its evaluation," 2021, arXiv: 1906.06789 [cs.RO]. [Online]. Available: https://arxiv.org/abs/1906.06789
- [43] D. Tritter and J. Zietlow, "Designing a traffic management communication system to accommodate intelligent vehicle highway systems," in *Proceedings of VNIS '93 - Vehicle Navigation and Information Systems Conference*, Oct. 1993, pp. 182–185. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/585611
- [44] X. Shi, "More than smart pavements: connected infrastructure paves the way for enhanced winter safety and mobility on highways," *Journal of Infrastructure Preservation and Resilience*, vol. 1, no. 1, p. 13, Nov. 2020. [Online]. Available: https: //doi.org/10.1186/s43065-020-00014-x
- [45] R. Bridgelall, "Driving Standardization in Infrastructure Monitoring: A Role for Connected Vehicles," *Vehicles*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 1878–1891, Dec. 2023, number: 4 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2624-8921/5/4/ 101
- [46] I. Jelani, "The readiness of JKR Sarawak to adopt ISO 39001 road traffic safety (RTS) management systems," *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering*, vol. 512, no. 1, p. 012018, Apr. 2019, publisher: IOP Publishing. [Online]. Available: https://dx.doi.org/10.1088/1757-899X/512/1/012018
- [47] A. Conca, C. Ridella, and E. Sapori, "A Risk Assessment for Road Transportation of Dangerous Goods: A Routing Solution," *Transportation Research Procedia*, vol. 14, pp. 2890–2899, Jan. 2016. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2352146516304136
- [48] J. Cui, G. Sabaliauskaite, L. S. Liew, F. Zhou, and B. Zhang, "Collaborative Analysis Framework of Safety and Security for Autonomous Vehicles," *IEEE Access*, vol. 7, pp. 148672–148683, 2019, conference Name: IEEE Access. [Online]. Available: https: //ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/8864975
- [49] B. Schätz, "Certification of Embedded Software Impact of ISO DIS 26262 in the Automotive Domain," in *Leveraging Applications* of Formal Methods, Verification, and Validation, T. Margaria and B. Steffen, Eds., vol. 6415. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, 2010, pp. 3– 3. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-16558-0_2
- [50] A. Papadoulis, M. Quddus, and M. Imprialou, "Evaluating the safety impact of connected and autonomous vehicles on motorways," *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, vol. 124, pp. 12–22, Mar. 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0001457518306018
- [51] O. Kirovsky and K. Byakov, "Scenario-based definition of technical safety requirements for autonomous road vehicles," *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering*, vol. 820, no. 1, p. 012016, Apr. 2020, publisher: IOP Publishing. [Online]. Available: https://dx.doi.org/10.1088/1757-899X/820/1/012016

- [52] J.-H. Lee and T. Ernst, "Security issues of IPv6 communications in Cooperative Intelligent Transportation Systems (poster)," in 2011 IEEE Vehicular Networking Conference (VNC), Nov. 2011, pp. 284– 290, iSSN: 2157-9865. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/ abstract/document/6117112
- [53] T. Ernst, V. Nebehaj, and R. Søråsen, "CVIS: CALM proof of concept preliminary results," in 2009 9th International Conference on Intelligent Transport Systems Telecommunications, (ITST), Oct. 2009, pp. 80–85. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/ document/5399378
- [54] I. Ivanov, C. Maple, T. Watson, and S. Lee, "Cyber security standards and issues in V2X communications for internet of vehicles," in *Living in the internet of things: Cybersecurity* of the IoT - 2018, 2018, p. 46, tex.eprint: https://digitallibrary.theiet.org/doi/pdf/10.1049/cp.2018.0046. [Online]. Available: https://digital-library.theiet.org/doi/abs/10.1049/cp.2018.0046
- [55] V. Sucasas, G. Mantas, F. B. Saghezchi, A. Radwan, and J. Rodriguez, "An autonomous privacy-preserving authentication scheme for intelligent transportation systems," *Computers & Security*, vol. 60, pp. 193–205, Jul. 2016. [Online]. Available: https: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167404816300463
- [56] B. Brankovic, M. Ebster, K. Polanec, C. Binder, and C. Neureiter, "Towards an automated security-by-design approach in automotive system-of-systems architectures," in 2023 8th International Conference on Smart and Sustainable Technologies (SpliTech), Jun. 2023, pp. 1–4. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/ 10193084
- [57] S. Kim and R. Shrestha, "Security and Privacy in Intelligent Autonomous Vehicles," in Automotive Cyber Security: Introduction, Challenges, and Standardization, S. Kim and R. Shrestha, Eds. Singapore: Springer, 2020, pp. 35–66. [Online]. Available: https: //doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-8053-6_3
- [58] R. Kumar, P. Kumar, R. Tripathi, G. P. Gupta, N. Kumar, and M. M. Hassan, "A Privacy-Preserving-Based Secure Framework Using Blockchain-Enabled Deep-Learning in Cooperative Intelligent Transport System," *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, vol. 23, no. 9, pp. 16492–16503, Sep. 2022, conference Name: IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9505613
- [59] Y. G. Dantas, V. Nigam, and H. Ruess, "Security engineering for ISO 21434," 2021, arXiv: 2012.15080 [cs.CR]. [Online]. Available: https://arxiv.org/abs/2012.15080
- [60] S. Gräfling, P. Mähönen, and J. Riihijärvi, "Performance evaluation of IEEE 1609 WAVE and IEEE 802.11p for vehicular communications," in 2010 Second International Conference on Ubiquitous and Future Networks (ICUFN), Jun. 2010, pp. 344–348, iSSN: 2165-8536. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/5547184
- [61] H.-R. Tseng, S.-K. Tseng, T.-H. Su, and P.-C. Kang, "Design and implementation of WAVE/DSRC payment systems," in 2012 12th International Conference on ITS Telecommunications, Nov. 2012, pp. 66–70. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/ document/6425266
- [62] G. Naik, B. Choudhury, and J.-M. Park, "IEEE 802.11bd & 5G NR V2X: Evolution of Radio Access Technologies for V2X Communications," *IEEE Access*, vol. 7, pp. 70169–70184, 2019, conference Name: IEEE Access. [Online]. Available: https: //ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/8723326
- [63] R. Reddy G and R. R, "An Empirical study on MAC layer in IEEE 802.11p/WAVE based Vehicular Ad hoc Networks," *Procedia Computer Science*, vol. 143, pp. 720–727, Jan. 2018. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S1877050918321410
- [64] Y. H. Kwon, "Improving multi-channel wave-based V2X communication to support advanced driver assistance system (ADAS)," *International Journal of Automotive Technology*, vol. 17, no. 6, pp. 1113–1120, Dec. 2016. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/s12239-016-0108-8
- [65] X. Shen, J. Li, L. Chen, J. Chen, and S. He, "Heterogeneous LTE/DSRC Approach to Support Real-time Vehicular Communications," in 2018 10th International Conference on Advanced Infocomm Technology (ICAIT), Aug. 2018, pp. 122–127. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/8686612
- [66] M. S. Bahbahani, E. Alsusa, and A. Hammadi, "A Directional TDMA Protocol for High Throughput URLLC in mmWave Vehicular Networks," *IEEE Transactions on Vehicular Technology*, vol. 72, no. 3, pp. 3584–3599, Mar. 2023, conference Name:

IEEE Transactions on Vehicular Technology. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9939663

- [67] S. M. Farooq, S. M. S. Hussain, S. Kiran, and T. S. Ustun, "Certificate Based Security Mechanisms in Vehicular Ad-Hoc Networks based on IEC 61850 and IEEE WAVE Standards," *Electronics*, vol. 8, no. 1, p. 96, Jan. 2019, number: 1 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2079-9292/8/1/96
- [68] V. Vukadinovic, K. Bakowski, P. Marsch, I. D. Garcia, H. Xu, M. Sybis, P. Sroka, K. Wesolowski, D. Lister, and I. Thibault, "3GPP C-V2X and IEEE 802.11p for Vehicle-to-Vehicle communications in highway platooning scenarios," *Ad Hoc Networks*, vol. 74, pp. 17–29, May 2018. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S157087051830057X
- [69] A. Serageldin, "Increasing survivability of DSRC safety applications through dissimilarity and redundancy without altering existing standards," *International Conference on Aerospace Sciences and Aviation Technology*, vol. 16, no. AEROSPACE SCIENCES & amp; AVIATION TECHNOLOGY, ASAT - 16 & ndash; May 26 - 28, 2015, pp. 1–14, 2015. [Online]. Available: https://asat.journals.ekb.eg/ article_23007.html
- [70] B. Özyilmaz and S. Paker, "SAE J2735 message suggestion for traffic light-vehicles communication," in 2018 26th Signal Processing and Communications Applications Conference (SIU), May 2018, pp. 1–4. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/ 8404291
- [71] A. Tahmasbi-Sarvestani, H. Nourkhiz Mahjoub, Y. P. Fallah, E. Moradi-Pari, and O. Abuchaar, "Implementation and Evaluation of a Cooperative Vehicle-to-Pedestrian Safety Application," *IEEE Intelligent Transportation Systems Magazine*, vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 62–75, 2017, conference Name: IEEE Intelligent Transportation Systems Magazine. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/ abstract/document/8082781
- [72] J. Mathew, H. Li, and D. M. Bullock, "Using stochastic variation of cyclic green distributions to populate SAE J2735 message confidence values along a signalized corridor," *Transportation Research Record*, vol. 2674, no. 9, pp. 426–437, 2020, tex.eprint: https://doi.org/10.1177/0361198120929337. [Online]. Available: https: //doi.org/10.1177/0361198120929337
- [73] K. Ansari, C. Wang, and Y. Feng, "Exploring dependencies of 5.9 GHz DSRC throughput and reliability on safety applications," in *Proceedings of the 10th IEEE Vehicular Technology Society Asia Pacific Wireless Communications Symposium*, Y. Shin, Ed. United States: Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers Inc., 2013, pp. 448–453, conference Name: IEEE Vehicular Technology Society Asia Pacific Wireless Communications Symposium Meeting Name: IEEE Vehicular Technology Society Asia Pacific Wireless Communications Symposium. [Online]. Available: https://eprints.qut.edu.au/62083/
- [74] M. Z. Hasan, R. Fink, E. Barrera, and L. Carrasco, "Performance Evaluation of Adaptive Traffic Control Algorithms with Real Traffic Data for Future Measure of Effectiveness (MOE)," in 2019 IEEE International Conference on Electro Information Technology (EIT), May 2019, pp. 1–5, iSSN: 2154-0373. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8833810
- [75] J. B. Kenney, "Dedicated Short-Range Communications (DSRC) Standards in the United States," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 99, no. 7, pp. 1162–1182, Jul. 2011, conference Name: Proceedings of the IEEE. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/ document/5888501
- [76] T. Shimizu, B. Cheng, H. Lu, and J. Kenney, "Comparative Analysis of DSRC and LTE-V2X PC5 Mode 4 with SAE Congestion Control," in 2020 IEEE Vehicular Networking Conference (VNC), Dec. 2020, pp. 1–8, iSSN: 2157-9865. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9318353
- [77] A. Festag and S. Hess, "ETSI technical committee ITS: news from european standardization for intelligent transport systems (ITS)- [global communications newsletter]," *IEEE Communications Magazine*, vol. 47, no. 6, pp. 1–4, Jun. 2009, conference Name: IEEE Communications Magazine. [Online]. Available: https: //ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/5116819
- [78] N. Lyamin, A. Vinel, M. Jonsson, and B. Bellalta, "Cooperative Awareness in VANETs: On ETSI EN 302 637-2 Performance," *IEEE Transactions on Vehicular Technology*, vol. 67, no. 1, pp. 17–28, Jan. 2018, conference Name: IEEE Transactions on Vehicular Technology. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/ document/8119570

- [79] N. Nowdehi and T. Olovsson, "Experiences from implementing the ETSI ITS SecuredMessage service," in 2014 IEEE Intelligent Vehicles Symposium Proceedings, Jun. 2014, pp. 1055–1060, iSSN: 1931-0587. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/ document/6856587
- [80] M. Alam, B. Fernandes, L. Silva, A. Khan, and J. Ferreira, "Implementation and analysis of traffic safety protocols based on ETSI Standard," in 2015 IEEE Vehicular Networking Conference (VNC), Dec. 2015, pp. 143–150, iSSN: 2157-9865. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/7385561
- [81] P. P. F. Barcelos, G. Guizzardi, A. S. Garcia, and M. E. Monteiro, "Ontological evaluation of the ITU-T Recommendation G.805," in 2011 18th International Conference on Telecommunications, May 2011, pp. 232–237. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/ abstract/document/5898926
- [82] V. Kupriyanovsky, A. Klimov, V. Alenkov, D. Namiot, and M. Sneps-Sneppe, "On the new IoT generation - ETSI ontology standards and specifications," *International Journal of Open Information Technologies*, vol. 7, no. 9, pp. 73–81, Sep. 2019, number: 9. [Online]. Available: http://injoit.ru/index.php/j1/article/view/804
- [83] D. Marquet, "New ETSI IP-XML power and cooling system monitoring and control interface standard," in *INEC 07 - 29th International Telecommunications Energy Conference*, Sep. 2007, pp. 393–400, iSSN: 2158-5210. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/ abstract/document/4448805
- [84] B. Fernandes, J. Rufino, M. Alam, and J. Ferreira, "Implementation and Analysis of IEEE and ETSI Security Standards for Vehicular Communications," *Mobile Networks and Applications*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 469–478, Jun. 2018. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11036-018-1019-x
- [85] Takács, I. J. Rudas, and T. Haidegger, "Computational-Level Framework for Autonomous Systems: a Practical Approach," in 2019 IEEE 23rd International Conference on Intelligent Engineering Systems (INES), Apr. 2019, pp. 000 087–000 094, iSSN: 1543-9259. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9109522
- [86] W. Zong, C. Zhang, Z. Wang, J. Zhu, and Q. Chen, "Architecture design and implementation of an autonomous vehicle," *IEEE access : practical innovations, open solutions*, vol. 6, pp. 21956–21970, 2018.
- [87] O. Popescu, S. Sha-Mohammad, H. Abdel-Wahab, D. C. Popescu, and S. El-Tawab, "Automatic Incident Detection in Intelligent Transportation Systems Using Aggregation of Traffic Parameters Collected Through V2I Communications," *IEEE Intelligent Transportation Systems Magazine*, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 64–75, 2017, conference Name: IEEE Intelligent Transportation Systems Magazine. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/7904776
- [88] P. V. Kumar, T. Aditya, Y. H. Vardhan, P. K. Sarma, L. Niveditha, K. S. Deekshita, G. Varahi, and J. Sreekaree, "Adaptive highway networks: An IoT solution for improving road safety at turnovers and u-turns," *International Journal of Advanced Research in Science, Communication and Technology*, 2023. [Online]. Available: https://api.semanticscholar.org/CorpusID:257589584
- [89] E. Jeong and C. Oh, "Evaluating the effectiveness of active vehicle safety systems," *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, vol. 100, pp. 85– 96, Mar. 2017. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0001457517300404
- [90] K.-H. Chang, "Wireless communications for vehicular safety," *IEEE Wireless Communications*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 6–7, Feb. 2015, conference Name: IEEE Wireless Communications. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/7054711
- [91] Prof. Vrushali Awle, Muhammadkadim Rafik Sheikh, and Aditya S. Sarkar, "Smart Traffic Management System," *International Journal of Advanced Research in Science, Communication and Technology*, pp. 108–124, Dec. 2023. [Online]. Available: https: //ijarsct.co.in/Paper14013.pdf
- [92] V. Chava, S. S. Nalluri, S. H. Vinay Kommuri, and A. Vishnubhatla, "Smart Traffic Management System using YOLOv4 and MobileNetV2 Convolutional Neural Network Architecture," in 2023 2nd International Conference on Applied Artificial Intelligence and Computing (ICAAIC), May 2023, pp. 41–47. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/ abstract/document/10141268
- [93] S. Dikshit, A. Atiq, M. Shahid, V. Dwivedi, and A. Thusu, "The Use of Artificial Intelligence to Optimize the Routing of Vehicles and Reduce Traffic Congestion in Urban Areas," *EAI Endorsed Transactions on Energy Web*, vol. 10, Dec. 2023. [Online]. Available: https://publications.eai.eu/index.php/ew/article/view/4613
- [94] A. Mushtaq, I. U. Haq, M. U. Imtiaz, A. Khan, and O. Shafiq, "Traffic Flow Management of Autonomous Vehicles Using Deep

Reinforcement Learning and Smart Rerouting," *IEEE Access*, vol. 9, pp. 51005–51019, 2021, conference Name: IEEE Access. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9367130

- [95] J. Xiang and Z. Chen, "An adaptive traffic signal coordination optimization method based on vehicle-to-infrastructure communication," *Cluster Computing*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 1503–1514, Sep. 2016. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10586-016-0620-7
- [96] B. N. Rao, M. Balakrishna, R. Sudheer, K. P. Raj, G. Ranganadh, S. N. Ahmed, and R. G. Reddy, "Smart Traffic Management System using IoT," in 2022 IEEE International Symposium on Smart Electronic Systems (iSES), Dec. 2022, pp. 627–630. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/10027043
- [97] S. A. Hussein and A. E. Zaki, "A Fog Based Smart Traffic Management System," *Nile Journal of Communication and Computer Science*, vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 1–16, May 2022, publisher: Nile Higher Institute for Engineering and Technology. [Online]. Available: https://njccs.journals.ekb.eg/article_244478.html
- [98] Z. Yang, J. Peng, L. Wu, C. Ma, C. Zou, N. Wei, Y. Zhang, Y. Liu, M. Andre, D. Li, and H. Mao, "Speed-guided intelligent transportation system helps achieve low-carbon and green traffic: Evidence from real-world measurements," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 268, p. 122230, Sep. 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0959652620322770
- [99] S. Usmonov, A. Pradeep, Z. Fakhriddinov, T. Sanjar, A. Abdurakhim, and M. Khusniddinova, "Intelligent Traffic Management System: AI-Enabled IoT Traffic Lights to Mitigate Accidents and Minimize Environmental Pollution," in 2023 3rd International Conference on Intelligent Technologies (CONIT), Jun. 2023, pp. 1–6. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/10205868
- [100] J. Fan, K. Gao, Y. Xing, and J. Lu, "Evaluating the Effects of One-Way Traffic Management on Different Vehicle Exhaust Emissions Using an Integrated Approach," *Journal of Advanced Transportation*, vol. 2019, no. 1, p. 6248796, 2019, _eprint: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1155/2019/6248796. [Online]. Available: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1155/ 2019/6248796
- [101] D. S. Gandham and D. B. Meriga, "Artificial Intelligence and Machine Learning Based Models for Prediction and Treatment of Cardiovascular Diseases: A Review," *International Journal of Recent Technology and Engineering (IJRTE)*, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 35–40, 2022, number: 1. [Online]. Available: https://www.mendeley.com/catalogue/ de55aeef-b389-3e2a-b9b6-dc28216dad7d/
- [102] S. Jia, X. Liu, and G. Yan, "Environmental, economic and health cobenefits of the combination strategy for alleviating traffic and emission pressure," *Energy Reports*, vol. 6, pp. 3334–3345, Nov. 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2352484720316711
- [103] S. Jia, "Economic, environmental, social, and health benefits of urban traffic emission reduction management strategies: Case study of Beijing, China," *Sustainable Cities and Society*, vol. 67, p. 102737, Apr. 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/pii/S2210670721000329
- [104] M. Mascia, S. Hu, K. Han, R. North, M. Van Poppel, J. Theunis, C. Beckx, and M. Litzenberger, "Impact of Traffic Management on Black Carbon Emissions: a Microsimulation Study," *Networks and Spatial Economics*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 269–291, Mar. 2017. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11067-016-9326-x
- [105] G. Wu, D. Kari, X. Qi, K. Boriboonsomsin, and M. J. Barth, "Developing and evaluating an eco-speed harmonization strategy for connected vehicles," in 2015 International Conference on Connected Vehicles and Expo (ICCVE), Oct. 2015, pp. 373–378, iSSN: 2378-1297. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/ document/7447632
- [106] S. Schafer and I. Nilsson, "Effects of Public and Private Investments in Intelligent Transportation Systems on Freight Movement Outcomes," *Transportation Research Record*, vol. 2548, no. 1, pp. 90–96, Jan. 2016, publisher: SAGE Publications Inc. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.3141/2548-11
- [107] S. Lockwood, R. Verma, and M. Schneider, "PUBLIC-PRIVATE PARTNERSHIPS IN TOLL ROAD DEVELOPMENT: AN OVERVIEW OF GLOBAL PRACTICES," *Transportation Quarterly*, vol. 54, no. 2, 2000. [Online]. Available: https://trid.trb.org/View/652976
- [108] K. A. Small, "Private Provision of Highways: Economic Issues," *Transport Reviews*, vol. 30, no. 1, pp. 11–31, Jan. 2010, publisher: Routledge _eprint: https://doi.org/10.1080/01441640903189288. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1080/01441640903189288

- [109] L. Zhang, "Welfare and Financial Implications of Unleashing Private-Sector Investment Resources on Transportation Networks," *Transportation Research Record*, vol. 2079, no. 1, pp. 96–108, Jan. 2008, publisher: SAGE Publications Inc. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.3141/2079-13
- [110] G. Castelblanco, J. Guevara, H. Mesa, and D. Flores, "Risk Allocation in Unsolicited and Solicited Road Public-Private Partnerships: Sustainability and Management Implications," *Sustainability*, vol. 12, no. 11, p. 4478, Jan. 2020, number: 11 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/12/11/4478
- [111] M. Norman, "Intelligent vehicle/highway systems in the united states the next steps," *ITE journal*, vol. 60, no. 11, pp. 34–38, 1990. [Online]. Available: https://www.safetylit.org/citations/index.php?fuseaction= citations.viewdetails&citationIds[]=citjournalarticle_241230_38
- [112] K. Chen and R. D. Ervin, "Intelligent Vehicle-Highway Systems: U.S. activities and policy issues," *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, vol. 38, no. 4, pp. 363–374, Dec. 1990. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/004016259090005G
- [113] S. C. Kimmel, N. M. Toohey, and J. A. Delborne, "Roadblocks to responsible innovation: Exploring technology assessment and adoption in U.S. public highway construction," *Technology in Society*, vol. 44, pp. 66–77, Feb. 2016. [Online]. Available: https: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0160791X15000962
- [114] R. Singh, R. Sharma, S. Vaseem Akram, A. Gehlot, D. Buddhi, P. K. Malik, and R. Arya, "Highway 4.0: Digitalization of highways for vulnerable road safety development with intelligent IoT sensors and machine learning," *Safety Science*, vol. 143, p. 105407, Nov. 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0925753521002514
- [115] W. Baker, T. Klimek, and D. McKelvey, "Commercial Vehicle Operations and Intelligent Vehicle Highway Systems," SAE International, Warrendale, PA, SAE Technical Paper 901128, Oct. 1990, iSSN: 0148-7191, 2688-3627. [Online]. Available: https://www.sae.org/publications/technical-papers/content/901128/
- [116] D. J. White, P. Vennapusa, and M. Dunn, "Road Map for Implementation of Intelligent Compaction Technology," pp. 2010–2018, Mar. 2014, publisher: American Society of Civil Engineers. [Online]. Available: https://ascelibrary.org/doi/10.1061/9780784413272.196
- [117] Y. Cui and D. Lei, "Design of Highway Intelligent Transportation System Based on the Internet of Things and Artificial Intelligence," *IEEE Access*, vol. 11, pp. 46653–46664, 2023, conference Name: IEEE Access. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/ document/10122968
- [118] P. Agbaje, A. Anjum, A. Mitra, E. Oseghale, G. Bloom, and H. Olufowobi, "Survey of Interoperability Challenges in the Internet of Vehicles," *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, vol. 23, no. 12, pp. 22838–22861, Dec. 2022, conference Name:

IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9852810

- [119] B. Kolosz, S. Grant-Muller, and K. Djemame, "Modelling uncertainty in the sustainability of Intelligent Transport Systems for highways using probabilistic data fusion," *Environmental Modelling & Software*, vol. 49, pp. 78–97, Nov. 2013. [Online]. Available: https:// www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1364815213001709
- [120] A. Mostafavi, D. Abraham, and D. DeLaurentis, "Ex-Ante Policy Analysis in Civil Infrastructure Systems," *Journal of Computing in Civil Engineering*, vol. 28, no. 5, p. A4014006, Sep. 2014, publisher: American Society of Civil Engineers. [Online]. Available: https: //ascelibrary.org/doi/10.1061/%28ASCE%29CP.1943-5487.0000350
- [121] T. Mecheva and N. Kakanakov, "Cybersecurity in Intelligent Transportation Systems," *Computers*, vol. 9, no. 4, p. 83, Dec. 2020, number: 4 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2073-431X/9/4/83
- [122] L. Cai, C. Meng, X. Wang, C. Lyu, and X. Sun, "Cooperative Vehicle-Infrastructure System Use Case Design for Smart Highway," in 2020 7th International Conference on Information Science and Control Engineering (ICISCE), Dec. 2020, pp. 415–421. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/9532412
- [123] J. K. Hedrick, "VEHICLE CONTROL ISSUES IN INTELLIGENT VEHICLE HIGHWAY SYSTEMS," in Advances in Automotive Control 1995, ser. IFAC Postprint Volume, U. Kiencke and L. Guzzella, Eds. Oxford: Pergamon, Jan. 1995, pp. 195–202. [Online]. Available: https: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780080425894500327
- [124] G. Bathla, K. Bhadane, R. K. Singh, R. Kumar, R. Aluvalu, R. Krishnamurthi, A. Kumar, R. N. Thakur, and S. Basheer, "Autonomous Vehicles and Intelligent Automation: Applications, Challenges, and Opportunities," *Mobile Information Systems*, vol. 2022, no. 1, p. 7632892, 2022, _eprint: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1155/2022/7632892. [Online]. Available: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1155/ 2022/7632892
- [125] K. Chen and R. D. Ervin, "Developing a Research Program in Intelligent Vehicle-Highway Systems," SAE International, Warrendale, PA, SAE Technical Paper 891705, Aug. 1989, iSSN: 0148-7191, 2688-3627. [Online]. Available: https://www.sae.org/publications/technicalpapers/content/891705/
- [126] X. Xu, L. Zuo, X. Li, L. Qian, J. Ren, and Z. Sun, "A Reinforcement Learning Approach to Autonomous Decision Making of Intelligent Vehicles on Highways," *IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics: Systems*, vol. 50, no. 10, pp. 3884–3897, Oct. 2020, conference Name: IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics: Systems. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/8571191
- [127] R. Chen and H. Mao, "The Impact of Autopilot on Tesla," BCP Business & Management, vol. 31, pp. 89–95, Nov. 2022.